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Alzheimer’s Drug May Reduce Brain Injury in Premature Infants

According to a recent study done by the Children’s Hospital Boston, the 
Alzheimer’s drug memantine—sold in the United States under the brand 
name Namenda—may reduce hypoxic ischemia, a type of brain injury that 
affects babies who are born prematurely. The study was published in the 
June 25 issue of the Journal of Neuroscience. 

Hypoxic ischemia is caused when a lack of oxygen results in damage to 
the cells of the brain. While the exact cause of hypoxic ischemia in an 
individual is often unknown, causes may include umbilical cord 
complications, maternal hypotension, and issues with the placenta 
and/or uterus. Infants with hypoxic ischemia often show symptoms of 
brain damage shortly following birth. 

While hypoxic ischemia is rare, affecting approximately three out of 
1,000 infants, it has a poor prognosis. Between 15 and 20 percent of 
infants with hypoxic ischemia will die while still newborns, while up to 
35 percent of those who survive experience cerebral palsy or other 
neurological problems.  

The study used rats with brain injuries similar to those seen in infants 
with hypoxic ischemia. Hypoxic ischemia in premature babies causes a 
glutamate receptor in the brain called the NMDA receptor to 
overreact. NMDA receptors that overreact cause a type of white matter 
brain injury called periventricular leukomalacia (PVL). 

Researchers at Children’s Hospital Boston found that when rats with a 
type of brain injury similar to those sustained by premature infants 
were given memantine, the drug blocked the NMDA receptor, eliminated 
over-activation, and reduced damage to the white matter of the brain.

While additional studies of memantine are required, researchers are 
hopeful that these early studies may result in a protective therapy for 
premature infants. Currently, no preventative treatment for brain 



injury in premature infants exists. 

The next step is a clinical trial that measures the safety and efficacy of 
memantine in premature infants. 


